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Dear Chairman Blondo and Members of the Board of Fire Commissioners: 

The Office of the State Comptroller works to identify areas where fire district officials can improve 

their operations and provide guidance and services that will assist them in making those 

improvements. Our goals are to develop and promote short-term and long-term strategies to enable 

and encourage fire district officials to reduce costs, improve service delivery and account for and 

protect their entity’s assets. 

In accordance with these goals, we conducted an audit of the Altona Fire District (District) which 

addressed the following question:  

 Were claims supported by adequate documentation, for appropriate purposes and audited

and approved prior to payment?

We discussed the findings and recommendations with District officials and considered their 

comments in preparing this report. The District’s response is attached to this report in Appendix 

A. District officials generally agreed with our recommendations and indicated they planned to 

initiate corrective action.    

Background and Methodology 

The District is a district corporation of the State, distinct and separate from the Town of Altona in 

Clinton County. The District’s 2016 general fund budgeted appropriations total approximately 

$628,000 and are funded primarily by real property taxes. 

The Board of Fire Commissioners (Board) is composed of five elected members and is responsible 

for the District’s overall financial management and safeguarding its resources. The Board appoints 

a Treasurer who acts as the District’s chief fiscal officer and is responsible for the receipt and 



 

 

custody of District funds, disbursing and accounting for those funds, preparing monthly and annual 

financial reports and meeting any other reporting requirements. 

 

We examined the District’s claims auditing process for the period January 1, 2015 through 

February 29, 2016. We interviewed appropriate District officials and reviewed financial records 

and Board minutes. We conducted this performance audit in accordance with generally accepted 

government auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to 

obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and 

conclusions based on our audit objective.  

 

We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions 

based on our audit objective. Unless otherwise indicated in this report, samples for testing were 

selected based on professional judgment, as it was not our intent to project the results onto the 

entire population. Where applicable, information is presented concerning the value and/or size of 

the relevant population and the sample selected for examination. 

 

Audit Results 

 

With limited exceptions,1 New York State Town Law (Town Law) requires the Board to audit all 

claims against the District and, by resolution, to order payment by the Treasurer of the amounts 

allowed. Effective claims auditing procedures ensure that every claim against the District is 

subjected to a thorough and deliberate review and contains adequate supporting documentation to 

determine whether it complies with statutory requirements and District policies, and that the 

amounts claimed represent actual and necessary District expenditures. It is important that the 

Treasurer submit all claims to the Board and that the specific claims audited by the Board be 

documented in the Board minutes. 

 

On a monthly basis, the Treasurer provides the Board members with an abstract  (i.e., list of claims) 

and the corresponding claims for its audit and approval. The Board Chairman and a Commissioner 

indicated that the Board performs a deliberate audit of each claim before the Treasurer is 

authorized to make a payment, which is indicated by the Commissioners’ signatures on the 

corresponding abstract and adoption of a Board resolution. However, the Board-adopted 

resolutions did not include any information documenting the specific claims that were audited and 

approved. 

 

We reviewed 100 check disbursements2 and the corresponding claims totaling $424,382 to 

determine whether the claims paid were supported by adequate documentation, for appropriate 

District purposes and audited and approved prior to payment. We found that 15 claims totaling 

$2,523 included payments of $2,278 for purchases that were not supported by any 

documentation. These claims were predominately for purchases at a local gas station, automotive 

repair shop and hardware store. When we discussed these claims with District officials, they told 

us that they were for appropriate District purposes. However, without adequate documentation, we 

were unable to determine if these claims were, in fact, for appropriate District purposes. Except 

                                                 
1 The Board may, by adopting a resolution, authorize payment in advance of audit for claims for public utility services 

(light and telephone), postage, freight and express charges. However, the claims for such prepayments must be 

presented at the next regular Board meeting for audit. 
2 We used a computerized random number generator to select these disbursements from the 207 disbursements totaling 

$772,418 that were issued during the audit period.  
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for minor discrepancies that we discussed with District officials, the claims for the remaining 85 

disbursements were for appropriate District purposes. 

 

We found that the Board properly audited and approved the claims for 28 disbursements totaling 

$87,103. However, the Board did not audit and approve the claims for six disbursements totaling 

$5,837. These disbursements included payments for various District-related purchases, such as 

insurance and fire equipment.  

 

In addition, the Board could not provide us with supporting documentation to show that it audited 

and approved the claims for 66 additional disbursements totaling $331,442 prior to payment. Seven 

of these claims totaling $317,741 were for monthly payments for ambulance services. These 

deficiencies occurred because the Commissioners did not record the date of their approval on the 

corresponding abstract for these claims and the Board minutes did not include resolutions 

specifying the claims that were audited and approved. 

 

Although we did not find any material discrepancies, when claims are paid without adequate 

supporting documentation and in advance of Board approval, there is an increased risk that 

unauthorized claims could be paid by the District and remain undetected. 

 

Recommendations 

 

The Board should: 

 

1. Ensure that all claims are supported by adequate documentation prior to approving the 

claims for payment. 

 

2. Ensure that the audit and approval of claims for payment is adequately documented. 

 

The Treasurer should:  

 

3. Ensure that no claim against the District, other than those allowed under Town Law, is paid 

prior to the Board’s audit and approval. 

 

The Board has the responsibility to initiate corrective action. Pursuant to Section 181-b of Town 

Law, a written corrective action plan (CAP) that addresses the findings and recommendations in 

this report must be prepared and forwarded to our office within 90 days. To the extent practicable, 

implementation of the CAP must begin by the end of the next fiscal year. For more information 

on preparing and filing your CAP, please refer to our brochure, Responding to an OSC Audit 

Report, which you received with the draft audit report. The Board should make the CAP available 

for public review in the Secretary’s office.  
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We thank the officials of the Altona Fire District for the courtesies and cooperation extended to 

our auditors during this audit.  

 

      Sincerely, 

  
      Gabriel F. Deyo 

      Deputy Comptroller  
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APPENDIX A 

 

RESPONSE FROM DISTRICT OFFICIALS 
 

 

The District officials’ response to this audit can be found on the following pages. 
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